EXECUTIVE

MONDAY, 4 AUGUST 2003 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs M Bowman (Economic Prosperity Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Glendinning and Scarborough attended the meeting and spoke, as Ward Councillors, on EX.164/03 (Petition for Motor Project at Botcherby).

Councillors Guest, Jefferson, E Mallinson and C Rutherford, Chairmen of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, attended the meeting.  Councillors Guest and E Mallinson spoke on references to the Executive from their Committees.

Councillors Joscelyne, McDevitt and K Rutherford attended the meeting as observers

APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Firth.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest.

MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on 28 April and 9 and 24 June 2003 were signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meetings.

EX.164/03
PETITION RE - MOTOR PROJECT FOR BOTCHERBY (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

Consideration was given to Report ECD.24/03 of the Head of Economic and Community Development enclosing a petition from Mrs C Greer and signed by 91 persons seeking support for the Botcherby Motor Project and the use of a Council owned site at Rosehill to develop the project.

Mrs Greer was present at the meeting along with a number of young people and residents of Botcherby.  She indicated that Botcherby residents had identified a problem with young people riding motorcycles in Melbourne Park and on the streets of Botcherby.  Local residents had got together to seek a suitable location for a Motor Project to be launched for Botcherby youngsters and others in the Carlisle South area.  They had looked at a number of locations in the Botcherby area and the most suitable was considered to be the ATS car park at Rosehill. This land had a flat area upon which portacabins could be placed to store motor bikes and a rough area suitable for scrambling.  If a scheme was implemented, organisers would seek to ensure that motor bikes did not use Wood Street.  Mrs Greer reported that the Botcherby Motor Project had the backing of the City and County Councils, the Carlisle Housing Association and the Police.  Storys had offered to develop the site for a motor project free of charge.  Mrs Greer was seeking, on behalf of the petitioners, support from the City Council for the use of the ATS car park at Rosehill for the Motor Project.

The three Ward Councillors were present at the meeting and spoke in support of the petitioners, commending the constructive nature of the community response to the current problems in Melbourne Park in seeking a practical solution.

The Head of Economic and Community Development drew attention to the following factors which the Executive may wish to take into account when considering the petition - 

(a)  Rosehill is identified as a contaminated site and investigations would need to be carried out to assess its suitability for use by the Motor Project.  Other Health and Safety considerations would also need to be addressed;

(b)  There would very likely be noise nuisance for nearby residents and businesses in the area;

(c)  Clarification would be needed as to the resources and management arrangements for the project;

(d)  Sources of funding and any ongoing revenue costs to the Council would have to be identified and met.

Experience from Motor Projects elsewhere had demonstrated valuable crime diversion outcomes.

Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder commended the initiative of the Botcherby community in attempting to seek a solution to the problems in Melbourne Park.  He acknowledged the need for a solution that would address the need for a Motor Project but considered that, in particular, the views of businesses and local residents should be sought over the Rosehill site.  He recommended that Officers should work with the petitioners and appropriate partner agencies to find a solution that addresses the issue on a district wide basis.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the petition be received.

2.  That the Head of Economic and Community Development, along with other relevant Officers, be requested to work with the petitioners and appropriate partner agencies to find a solution that addresses the issue on a district wide basis.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive has asked Officers to investigate, in consultation with the petitioners and appropriate partner agencies, a solution that would address the issues on a district wide basis.  The views of businesses and local residents should be sought regarding the Rosehill site.

EX.165/03
MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN AND BUDGET STRATEGY 2004/05 TO 2006/07 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

Consideration was given to a Minute Excerpt from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 24 July 2003 commenting on the Medium Term Financial Plan and Budget Strategy 2004/05 to 2006/07 as follows:-

1.  Members noted that the capacity to increase base level spending was very limited and the Chief Executive and Strategic Financial Planning Group had been instructed to limit any requests.  Members expressed the hope that this Committee would have the opportunity to consider any essential bids put forward.

2.  Although the Chief Executive and Strategic Financial Planning Group had been instructed to generally look for and implement efficiency savings, no specific areas for savings had been identified by the Executive.  Members had, the year before, requested that specific areas should be so identified which request clearly had not been actioned.  That made effective scrutiny extremely difficult and did not comply with the spirit of the Council's Constitution.  Members further wished to emphasise that this Committee should have been included as part of that process.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had resolved – 

"That this Committee's concerns, as detailed at points 1 and 2 above, be forwarded to the Executive with the request that the Executive let this Committee have details of any specific areas under consideration as part of the efficiency savings being sought."

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and commented on the Committee's resolution.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the budget process will involve consultation with the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees as well as the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive will forward reports, as appropriate, during the budget process, this would include any efficiency savings proposals.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.166/03
GENERAL FUND PROVISIONAL OUTTURN 2002/03 - CARRY FORWARD AND BID REQUESTS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

Consideration was given to a report from the Head of Finance (FS.28/03) summarising those 2002/03 carry forward requests and additional bids as previously considered by the Executive on 7 July 2003 and which had not been approved at that meeting.

Carry forward requests totalled £1,010,629 (Category B) and £226,790 (Category C) and were all non-recurring requests funded from budgets approved in 2002/03 and had no impact of an ongoing nature.

There was one bid for redirection of resources (virement) of £15,000 in respect of an IT Business System for the Member and Employee Services Business Unit.  This could be financed from the surplus generated in 2002/03, subject to Executive and Council approval, and there were no financial implications of an ongoing nature.

There were recurring bids totalling £242,300 which could be financed through a virement from additional recurring income to a maximum of £200,000 identified in 2003/04 achieved as a result of improved debt recovery procedures for Housing Benefit overpayments.  However, if all the recurring bids were approved, there would be a deficit of £42,300 requiring supplementary funding.  Also, funding would not be available for other budget priorities or deficits identified during the budget process.

The following reports were also submitted giving details of the backgound to the various carry forward and bid requests:-

(1)  PS.7/03 - Property Services;

(2)  LDS.44/03 - Legal and Democratic Services;

(3)  RB.12/03 - Revenues and Benefits Services;

(4)  EPS.49/03 - Environmental Protection Services;

(5)  CTS.19/03 - Commercial and Technical Services;

(6)  FS.27/03 - Financial Services;

(7)  MS.10/03 - Member Support and Employee Services;

(8)  CLS.54/03 - Culture, Leisure and Sport Services;

(9)  ECD.20/03 - Economic and Community Development;

(10)  P.33/03 - Planning Services;

(11)  CIS.030402 - Customer and Information Services;

(12)  SPS /03 - Strategic and Performance Services;

(13)  CE.14/03 - Executive Directors.

All of the above reports would be considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 13 August 2003 with observations being reported to the City Council on 9 September 2003.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the Category B and C carry forward requests totalling £1,237,419 as detailed in the individual reports be recommended for approval to the City Council on 9 September 2003.

2.  That the bid for additional resources of £15,000 (non-recurring) be approved through a virement from the carry forward underspends from 2002/03 subject to approval by the City Council on 9 September 2003.

3.  That the recurring bid for administrative support for Executive Management of £40,000 be recommended for approval to the City Council on 9 September 2003 through a virement from the identified recurring surplus within the 2003/04 Budget.

4.  That the recurring bid for Housing/Homelessness of £30,000 be approved and funded by a virement from the identified recurring surplus within the 2003/04 Budget.

5.  That no other bids be approved at this time.  A further bid for resources to fund any improvement plan following feedback from the Investors in People review and the Comprehensive Performance Assessment will be discussed by the Executive at the appropriate time.

6.  That any Business Unit Head, in conjunction with the Head of Member and Employee Services should bring a report to the Executive if necessary on any specific case where difficulties are being experienced with recruitment and retention.

7.  That it is noted that the reports are to be considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 13 August 2003.

Reasons for Decision

To make recommendations to the City Council on carry forward and bid requests.

EX.167/03
HOSTEL ACCOMMODATION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

Consideration was given to a report of the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.49/03) indicating that the Action Plan within the Homelessness Strategy identified the need to review the type of hostel accommodation and support provided by the City Council.  He outlined a number of factors which would impact on this review which, it was anticipated, would start in September 2003 with a target date for completion of November 2003 and an implementation date of 1 April 2004.

He had briefed the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding this forthcoming review of hostel accommodation at their meeting on 17 July 2003.  That Committee had expressed some concerns about:

(a) the lack of provision of a 24 hour service to assess homelessness, and,

(b) the need for partnership working to be explored as a matter of urgency to ensure that there is provision for vulnerable 16 to 17 year olds who find themselves homeless.

Further consultation would be undertaken with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee as the review progressed.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the report be noted and forwarded to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee as part of the consultation process.

2. That the initial views of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be taken into account as part of this process.

Reasons for Decision

To note the arrangements being made for a review of hostel accommodation.

EX.168/03
LONGTOWN MARKET TOWN INITIATIVE (Key Decision)
Portfolio
Economic Prosperity

Subject Matter

Consideration was given to a report from the Head of Economic and Community Development (ECD.21/03) reminding the Executive that approval had been given in principle for the City Council to become the Accountable Body for the Longtown Market Town Initiative subject to a number of conditions, including the completion of a Partnership Agreement with the Longtown Investment Partnership and clarification of the roles and responsibilities of the Council.

A draft Partnership Agreement was submitted, the key features of which were:-

(a) It is a framework to enable the Council and the Investment Partnership to understand each other's role.  It is not a delivery agreement with specified outputs.

(b) It makes provision for approval of projects through a joint approval panel following independent appraisal and comment by officers of both the Council and the Longtown Investment Partnership.  Nominations for this panel would be sought once the Longtown Investment Partnership has considered the draft of the agreement and a decision has been made by the Council on the overall programme for which it is taking responsibility.

The Head of Economic and Community Development further reported that still outstanding was consideration of the "package" of projects that is being negotiated between the North West Development Agency and the Longtown Partnership.  This would be the subject of a further report which would contain recommendations on the overall implications of taking on the Accountable Body role.

The Chairman asked that, in addition to the further discussions with the Longtown Investment Partnership, consultation should also be undertaken with Arthuret Parish Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the Executive adopts the Partnership Agreement, as submitted, as the basis of the relationship between the Council and the Longtown Investment Partnership and the Head of Economic and Community Development, in consultation with the Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder, be authorised to finalise the agreement.

2.  That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive or Head of Legal and Democratic Services be authorised to sign the agreement, subject to no major amendment being required, following further discussion with the Investment Partnership and Arthuret Parish Council.

Reasons for Decision

To facilitate progress on the Longtown Market Town Initiative programme

EX.169/03
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2002/03 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

Consideration was given to a report from the Head of Finance (FS.26/03) indicating that the City Council's Statement of Accounts has to be submitted to a meeting of the full City Council and approved within six months of the financial year end.

Unfortunately, at this stage, the Statement had not been completed, as a number of issues were still to be resolved, ie the receipt of information from the County Council as Pension Fund administrators, expected in early August 2003, and the Capital Accounting arrangements and completion of Statutory returns which are due on 31 July 2003.

It was, therefore, suggested that the Leader and the Head of Finance be delegated authority to complete the Statement, which will be forwarded to the next ordinary meeting of the Executive for information prior to submission for approval to full Council on 9 September 2003.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be noted and completion of the Statement of Accounts for 2002/03 be delegated to the Leader and Head of Finance for submission to the City Council meeting on 9 September 2003 for formal approval.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for the Statement of Accounts for 2002/03 to be submitted to the City Council for approval in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 1996.

EX.170/03
WASTE MANAGEMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.50/03) updating Members on the submission for funding which had been made to DEFRA to fund the extension of the current pilot kerbside recycling schemes operated in partnership with Eden District Council.  The funding proposal would allow for the provision of an additional 28,000 green boxes for dry recyclables and 20,000 additional garden waste bins together with the construction of a composting area at Hespin Wood landfill site in partnership with Cumbria Waste Management and the County Council.

A final decision was awaited from DEFRA but initial discussions with them had proved very positive and there seemed a strong possibility that funding would be awarded.

The revenue implications for the continuation of the current pilot scheme are forecast to be of the order of £100,000 for the next and subsequent financial years should Members of both Carlisle and Eden decide to continue with the pilots on a permanent basis.

Should the current funding bid be successful, the revenue implications to absorb the pilot and extended schemes would amount to around £340,000, although this figure could realistically be anticipated to fall below £300,000 once the overall scheme has been established and economies of scale are realised.  An extended scheme would push the City Council's recycling rate up to approximately 25% in 2004/05.

Should capital grant funding be approved and both Eden and Carlisle Councils agree to meet the revenue implications there are then the longer term prospects of additional financial savings offered by an eventual re-structuring of the current refuse collection systems across both Authorities.  

The Head of Environmental Protection Services further reported on the following:-

Special Collections of Bulky Refuse - No charge was made for this service and the refuse collection contract was overspending by around £30,000 per year providing this service.  The Executive may wish to investigate charging schemes for this service, although it would be necessary to take into account the potential for an increase in fly tipping should charges be made.

Street and highway cleaning - The Executive may wish to consider an increase in the base budget for street cleaning to take account of the additional streets and roads scheduled to be adopted in the near future (£10,000) and to identify a 'ring fenced' budget for new litter bins (£20,000 would provide up to 45 new litter bins each year.)

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be noted and the financial implications be considered as part of the budget process.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the revenue implications of the waste management proposals to be addressed as part of the Council's financial planning process.

EX.171/03
HEALTH AND SAFETY ENFORCEMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection (EPS.47/03) setting out proposed changes to the enforcement of Health and Safety in low risk premises.

The City Council is required to undertake routine health and safety enforcement in some 2,500 premises for which it has responsibility.  Of these just under 1,000 are food premises with the remainder being as diverse as warehouses, offices, banks, shops etc.

As part of their enforcement duties, all Local Authorities are required to undertake a risk assessment of their premises to ensure that those with the highest degree of risk are inspected most frequently.  The premises with the lowest degree of risk, Category C, require inspection on a six or seven year cycle.  Because of the low inherent risk in these premises, Local Authorities have two options once they come up for inspection.  The first is to carry out a routine inspection and deliver a specific publication entitled Small Firms Health and Safety - A Guide to Regulatory Requirements which is published by the DTI.  The second option applies in situations where a Local Authority does not have adequate resources to undertake routine inspections and involves the postal distribution of the DTI publication.  When the publication is sent out it is accompanied with a questionnaire requiring the business to provide basic health and safety information regarding their operation.  Where the feedback questionnaire is returned it is reviewed and kept on the appropriate premises file.  If the questionnaire raises concerns about the level of understanding or commitment to health and safety, or where a questionnaire is not returned, a visit should be considered.  It is recommended by the Health and Safety Executive that, irrespective of which of these two options is followed, a minimum of 10% of Category C premises that arise for inspection should be visited.

At present Officers of the City Council attempt to visit all these low risk premises when they fall due for inspection.  However, in common with other Cumbrian Authorities, consideration is being given to adopting the option to send out the DTI publication and feedback questionnaire as a matter of routine for all Category C premises which fall due for inspection.  The Council could then devote its limited resources to premises which have a higher degree of assessed risk, at present the desired inspection performance for all premises is not being met due to inadequate staff resources and other competing demands on Officer time.  Should Members agree to the adoption of this procedure, it can be on the basis that all premises which fail to return the feedback questionnaire will be visited, together with those where items in the questionnaire raise concerns about commitment to health and safety in the premises in question.  Additionally, as recommended by the Health and Safety Executive, a minimum of 10% of all Category C premises would be inspected as they fall due.

As an indication of the inspection resource which could be saved and more usefully redirected, current records confirm that of 935 food premises, 556 (60%) and of 1469 non food premises, 700 (54%), fall within Category C as regards Health and Safety risk.  To replace this inspection workload with an administrative workload sending out the DTI publication and associated questionnaire would enable Officers to more usefully devote their time to higher risk premises, particularly when staff numbers are below optimum.

Consultation between all Cumbria Authorities was taking place through a Health and Safety Liaison Group involving the Health and Safety Executive to agree a common enforcement standard.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be approved and the Executive agree that Health and Safety inspections be carried out on those premises wit the highest degree of assessed risk and that Category C premises be no longer routinely visited as a matter of course.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that premises with a higher level of assessed risk receive adequate Health and Safety inspection.

EX.172/03
MONITORING OF CONTRACT WITH CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection (EPS.48/03) detailing the outcome of negotiations with Carlisle Housing Association to agree a series of Performance Indicators and processes to monitor the contract between the Council and Carlisle Housing Association.

The Carlisle Housing Association had now agreed to the following framework based on indicators produced by the Government for evaluating LSVT undertakings.

A1 - Overall Placing in Inspection Report

A6 - Percentage of Repairs Completed within Target

A9 - Improvement in Average Re-let Time

A17 - Management and Supervision Costs as Percentage of Business Plan

A19 - Proportion of Tenants Satisfied with the Service Overall

A20 - Percentage Increase in Proportion of Tenants Satisfied with the Service Overall

C1 - Percentage of Homes Provided to Decent Homes Standard

C5 - Percentage Increase in Decent Homes Above a Base Line

C8 - Percentage Change in Tenants Satisfaction with General Property Condition

C14 - Percentage of Proposed Investment Programme Achieved

D6 - Percentage Improvement in Tenants Satisfaction with the Area in which they live

E6 - Percentage Homeless Nominations Housed by the RSL

E7 - Time Taken to Provide Accommodation for the Homeless

E8 - Change in Length of Time Taken to Provide Accommodation for Homeless Applicants.

Additionally, it had been agreed to put in a further performance indicator relating to a target response time for correspondence of 5 working days.

Whilst the indicators have been agreed, future targets and the frequency of reporting against those indicators had yet to be finalised and it was hoped that this could be undertaken as further guidance came forward on the methods of scoring against these indicators.  It had been agreed that quarterly contract meetings be undertaken between Carlisle Housing Association and the City Council.  These will not only look at the performance indicators but will also address progress with the Carlisle Housing Association's regeneration proposals and other areas of mutual interest, particularly relating to nomination rights, provision for the homeless and adaptations for the disabled.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the suggested list of indicators be forwarded to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to provide a basis for discussion with Members regarding their suitability and to agree a timetable for monitoring reports.

Reasons for Decision

The proposal will ensure that the Council can readily monitor key areas of performance with Carlisle Housing Association.

EX.173/03
FORMULATION OF LICENSING POLICY - LICENSING BILL 2003 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection (EPS.46/03) updating Members on the Licensing Bill 2003 which had received Royal Assent on 10 July 2003.  A requirement of the new legislation was that Local Authorities must publish a Licensing Policy document by the "first appointed date," expected to be shortly after 1 January 2004.

He reported on action taken by Officers of Cumbrian Local Authorities to establish a Working Group to formulate a draft licensing policy which would be acceptable to all six Authorities subject to any minor amendments needed to suit particular local circumstances.

The Licensing and Regulatory Panel was overseeing the formulation of the Licensing Policy and had established a Working Group of Members and Officers to discuss the detailed proposals. 

A working draft of the Policy was submitted.  There was a requirement for extensive consultation on the Licensing Policy proposals and arrangements were being made for this to be undertaken.

A final draft of the Policy would be presented to the Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee in due course prior to submission to full Council for formal approval.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive notes the content of the working draft of the Licensing Policy and the planned consultation.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive noted the position on the arrangements being made to formulate and consult on a Licensing Policy in accordance with the legislation.

EX.174/03
AFFORDABLE WARMTH STRATEGY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the proposals for an Affordable Warmth Strategy which was the subject of a report at the 7 July 2003 meeting of the Executive (Report EPS.39/03).  A copy of that report was submitted.

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had made the following comments:-

(a) There is concern that the Government has imposed targets on Local Authorities without providing funding to enable Authorities to meet these targets.

(b) There is concern that there are difficulties in recruiting and retaining a member of staff for the post of Affordable Warmth Strategic Development Officer and it should be a high priority for the Council to fill this post.

(c) That the following should be recommended as an action plan to be developed to encourage all identified partners to work together towards the common aim of delivering the following actions:

i) Training of front line staff to utilise existing referral mechanisms - 

There needs to be training made available to help Visitors, District Nurses, other front line staff and voluntary organisations to ensure that vulnerable people have access to funding.

Raising Public Awareness - Including developing a strategy for those with literacy problems;

ii) Funding - Identify sources of funding to enhance the existing sources of advice, information, grants and discounts.

iii) Maximising income to reduce the incidence of fuel poverty related not to property efficiency or energy supplier but just to income.

iv) Linking with Carlisle and other housing associations to ensure that all housing is brought up to a decent standard, within existing Council priority areas.

The Head of Environmental Protection indicated that the above views would be incorporated into the final draft of the Affordable Warmth Strategy which would be submitted to the next ordinary meeting of the City Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Head of Environmental Protection Services be requested to incorporate the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee into a final draft of the Affordable Warmth Strategy and it be referred to the City Council for approval.

Reasons for Decision

The observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee have been incorporated into the draft Affordable Warmth Strategy and referred to the full City Council for formal approval.

EX.175/03
ENVIRONMENTAL TASK FORCE EXTENSION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.20/03) detailing a proposed partnership agreement between the City Council and Carlisle Housing Association to enable the Environmental Task Force initiative, due to end in September 2003, to continue until 31 March 2004.

The extension would be in the form of a partnership between Carlisle Housing Association and Carlisle City Council with employees being directly employed within the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit.

The proposed partnership arrangement entailed initial funding from Carlisle Housing Association of £35,000 with a contribution from the City Council of £10,000 from the residual Raffles Area Strategy budget.  The scheme would undertake works throughout the City with input from tenants groups, public consultation and Estate Rangers.  Carlisle Housing Association had given an assurance that the budget of £35,000 was supplementary to their previously agreed Grounds Maintenance Budget for 2003/2004.

As well as incorporating the bulk of the agreed duties within the current initiative, the extension would give a greater emphasis to the following work:

 - Removal of Fly Tipping

 - General tidy up in identified Neighbourhoods

 - Horticultural work to:


- open spaces


- shrubberies


- footpath weeding


- trimming of overgrown foliage

 -  Graffiti removal

 -  Skip Drops.

The above list was not exhaustive and the partnership would allow for ongoing identification of additional works.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the extension of the Environmental Task Force initiative until 31 March 2004 be approved and a Partnership Agreement entered into with the Carlisle Housing Association.

2.  That a financial contribution of £10,000 be approved from the City Council's residual Raffles Area Strategy Budget.

Reasons for Decision

The partnership will ensure a continuation of environmental improvement which would not otherwise be undertaken without alternative funding arrangements.

EX.176/03
NORTH WEST DEVELOPMENT AGENCY - SINGLE PROGRAMME BID (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Cross Cutting
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Economic and Community Development (ECD.18/03) setting out proposals for the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership to submit a bid to the North West Development Agency for funding to assist economic renewal in Wards in the top 20% of the Index of Multiple Deprivation.  An outline proposal was expected to be prepared by August 2003 with a detailed submission ready by the end of December 2004.

The Executive was requested to agree that Carlisle City Council should be put forward in the bid as the Accountable Body for the programme, subject to further discussions with the North West Development Agency.  This would entail the City Council managing funds, providing and then reclaiming project expenditure from the North West Development Agency, employing staff where required and ensuring that processes are in place to test eligibility and ensure probity and to monitor the outcomes of the programme.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That it be agreed in principle that the City Council is proposed as the Accountable Body for a North West Development Agency funded economic renewal action plan for Carlisle Wards in the top 20% of the Index of Multiple Deprivation.

Reasons for Decision

To enable timely submission of the initial bid and to allow discussions to commence with the North West Development Agency regarding the necessary arrangements for the delivery of the programme.

EX.177/03
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (CLS.55/03) updating Members on the current position regarding the Sheepmount Project.

The Project aimed to upgrade the athletics and football facilities at the Sheepmount, with assistance from the Football Foundation, Sports Lottery Fund and Carlisle City Council.  It would provide for -

- an additional two lanes to the athletics track, making it eight lanes wide and, therefore, suitable for hosting National League events;

- the changing accommodation to be substantially enhanced, enabling both male and female participants to use the facilities;

- the football pitches to have work carried out to them to improve drainage which has led to many cancellations of games in the past because of wet weather.

The Executive approved the appointment of M.P.M. Capita as Project Managers for the Scheme on 3 March 2003, (Minute EX.061/03), since when they have been working towards issuing the tender documents in September 2003.  This projected timetable has slipped by around three weeks to October 2003, to enable detailed information to be obtained in connection with the bridge access to the site.  Work may be necessary to increase the weight limit for vehicular access to the Sheepmount.

The issue of tender documents was currently planned to take place in October 2003, and, subject to satisfactory tenders being received, result in the project commencing on site in March 2004.

The Council regards this Project as a high capital priority and had already identified the necessary finance to match the grants which have been sought.  A grant of just over £800,000 has been approved by the Football Foundation.  The second primary funder was the Sports Lottery Fund and they have now sent a letter of support for the Project.  The exact amount of the grant will now be clarified with the Lottery.  He reported that funding for sporting projects under the Sports Lottery Fund had recently been reduced and the success of the Sheepmount bid highlighted the quality of the bid from Carlisle.

The Project, when completed, will provide Carlisle with a regional facility offering superb athletics and football facilities.  The unique funding partnership arrangement will help many people to continue, and others to start, their sporting careers at a facility which will have been subject to considerable investment of time and capital by both the Council and the clubs which use the site now.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be noted.

Reasons for Decision

The report updated the Executive on the Sheepmount Project and was noted.

EX.178/03
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS – APRIL TO JUNE 2003 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.24/03) setting out the schedule of treasury transactions for the period 1 April to 30 June 2003.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be received.

Reasons for Decision

The report was provided in accordance with the Financial Procedure Rules and was noted by the Executive.

EX.179/03
FORWARD PLAN OF EXECUTIVE DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 August to 30 November 2003 was submitted for information.

The following items which had been included in the July to October 2003 Forward Plan for decision at this meeting had been deferred for the following reasons:-

Sure Start Carlisle South - Accountable Body Status - Rescheduled to 29 September 2003 Executive so that the partnership agreement for the Longtown Market Town Initiative can be established as a working model for partnership agreements.

Local Public Service Agreements - rescheduled to 29 September 2003 Executive as further information from the County Council is awaited on this issue.

Member Support - Rescheduled to either 1 or 29 September 2003 Executive as announced by the Leader at the City Council meeting on 15 July 2003.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Forward Plan and the position on the deferred items be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.180/03
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY INDIVIDUAL PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by individual portfolio holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.181/03
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

Details of a decision taken by an Officer were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decision, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.182/03
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT UPDATE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Leader

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.13/03) setting out the current position on Regional Government and seeking clarification of the process for the submission of a first stage response to the Boundary Committee.

The Boundary Committee was seeking submissions from affected Councils with proposals to replace existing two tier Authorities with Unitary Authorities.

The Executive, on 7 July 2003, noted that a multi-disciplinary Officer Group would be established to prepare the Council's submission to the Boundary Committee and that meetings at Officer and Member level would be required with other Authorities in Cumbria over the coming months to exchange statistical information and, where possible, agree common proposals to be put forward to the Boundary Committee.

The Executive had also agreed to the request from the Cumbria Branch of the Local Government Association to enter into a concordat to ensure the continuation of joint working, providing all other Cumbrian Local Authorities were also in agreement.

It had been further agreed that the Executive would submit responses as required to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and Boundary Committee supporting the Council's policy on Unitary Local Government.

To support the Council's submission, the Council agreed to the carry forward of £30,000 to provide funding, part of which would permit a research study by the University of Northumbria (CRED) into the Council's stated preferred option and to establish information if required to support any future option(s).

Details of the City Council's agreed position on Regional Government were submitted.

The Review Team have asked that Local Authorities collaborate wherever possible when making their submissions and, if possible, a single submission from all Districts and the County should be made and they would prefer submissions which deal with the whole County.

The submission would need to address how a Unitary Authority will deal with the full range of Local Authority services, including education and personal social services in broad terms and discussions would be required with partners and the County Council to facilitate this. Similarly, the County Council may require information from District Councils to support their preferred option. There is no doubt that the Council's submission must address delivery issues across the full range of Local Authority services and to show the potential for improving service innovation.

The Council was undertaking its own research through CRED which would make an assessment of the Council's stated preferred option for Unitary status against the Boundary Committee's Guidance. In doing so, it would need to compare and contrast this model with other options.

A copy of the current brief for CRED was submitted.  CRED had commenced initial consultations with stakeholders, including MP's and political Group Leaders. The outcome would be reported back to the Executive for inclusion in the Council's submission in due course. A detailed project plan would be developed by an Executive Director to ensure that all the necessary steps to prepare the submission are co-ordinated. The Executive was also asked to indicate whether it wishes the bid to be from Carlisle City Council or, given the nature of the preferred model, a joint bid from Carlisle and Eden Councils or other Councils. 

The Council's submission would be made available for public examination and consultation will take place through CRED with stakeholders, Local Strategic Partnership, Chamber of Commerce, City Vision Group and Parish and Town Councils.

A senior Commissioner or Deputy Commissioner and Members of the Review Team would be attending an informal meeting of the Council on 7 August 2003 to give Members further details of the process and requirements. 

The CRED report, along with the Council's draft submission, would be submitted to a special meeting of the Executive and a special combined meeting of the four Overview and Scrutiny Committees was being arranged as part of the process. A special meeting of the full Council was scheduled for 4 September 2003 to endorse the submission.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the progress with respect to the submission of a response to the Boundary Committee on Regional Government by the deadline of 8 September 2003 be noted.

2. That the brief given to the University of Northumbria (CRED) as detailed at Appendix 3 to Report CE.13/03 be noted.

3. That it is noted that an informal meeting of the Council is to be held on 7 August 2003 to allow senior representatives from the Boundary Committee to inform Members of the process.

4. That it is noted that the CRED report, along with the draft submission, will be presented to a special meeting of the Executive and a combined meeting of the four Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.

5. That the submission be prepared on a joint basis with Eden District Council as both Councils had the same policy on the future structure of local government in Cumbria.  It was noted that a meeting of all six District Councils in Cumbria was to be held on 7 August 2003 and the outcome of that meeting may provide scope for a joint submission to be made by all six District Councils in Cumbria to the Boundary Committee.

6. That the arrangements made for a special meeting of the City Council on 4 September 2003 to endorse the final submission be noted.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive was updated on the preparation of a submission to the Boundary Committee on Regional Government and agreed the necessary  arrangements for consultation and consideration of a final submission by the City Council by the deadline date.

EX.183/03
BAD DEBT WRITE OFFS IN RESPECT OF COUNCIL TAX, NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATES AND DEBTORS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefit Services (RB.13/03) recommending the writing off of bad debts over £1,000 and informing the Executive of action taken by the Head of Finance, under delegated authority, to write off bad debts under £1,000.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That approval be given to write off the sum of £19,097.51 in respect of debts over £1,000.

2.  That the action of the Head of Finance in writing off debts totalling £74,530.41 in respect of bad debts under £1,000 be noted.

3.  That it is also noted that £13,826.64 previously written off had been collected and would be credited to accounts indicated in Report RB.13/03.

Reasons for Decision

To approve the writing off of bad debts in excess of £1,000.

EX.184/03
BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT - APRIL TO JUNE 2003 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.25/03) providing an overview of the budgetary position for April to June 2003, summarising the main changes to the budgets between approval in February 2003 and the City Council meeting on 15 July 2003, for both General Fund Revenue and Capital budgets.  The report also provided summary monitoring information for April to June 2003 for all Business Units.

The Chairman reported that all portfolio holders would be holding meetings with Business Unit Heads on an ongoing basis to monitor budgetary information.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the overall budgetary position for the period April to June 2003 as set out in Report FS.25/03 and the fact that the budget had been amended to reflect the Category A carry forward requests, other new bids and capital schemes approved by the Executive on 7 July 2003 be noted.

2.  That the report be submitted to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 13 August 2003.

Reasons for Decision

Under the City Council's Financial Procedure Rules, the Head of Finance is required to report on the overall budget position, the monitoring and control of expenditure against budget allocations and the exercise of virement on a regular basis.

EX.185/03
COMMUNITY SAFETY CO-ORDINATOR POST (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 17 July 2003 (Minute COS.63/03) in which the Committee express concern over the vacancy of the Community Safety Co-ordinator post.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and reported that the Committee were concerned that the vacant post would lead to delays in the monitoring of the Community Safety Best Value Action Plan which included performance indicators and targets set by the Government.

Ms Mooney, Executive Director, reported that the Community Safety Co-ordinator had left the Authority on 18 July 2003 and that management were currently investigating the grading of the post.  In addition, Eden District Council were recruiting a Community Safety Officer and discussions were taking place with Eden, the Police and the Chairman of the Crime and Disorder Leadership Group over forming a Carlisle and Eden Team to deal with Community Safety.  Ms Mooney undertook to report the outcome of these discussions to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for information.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed of the action being taken regarding the recruitment of a Community Safety Co-ordinator and the discussions over the formation of a Carlisle and Eden Team to deal with Community Safety.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.186/03
THE MUSEUM AND ART SERVICE - OPTIONS FOR THE FUTURE DELIVERY OF SERVICES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 17 July 2003 (Minute COS.70/03) with the observations of that Committee on the report of the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (CLS.49/03) which identified a number of options for the future delivery of the Museum and Art Service including options for the management of Tullie House.

The Executive had requested consultation take place on the following two options:-

(a) a modified in-house provision involving the establishment of a Development Trust with the purpose of seeking funds for investing in the service.

(b) A non profit distributing organisation ie a Trust.

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had made the following comments and recommendations for consideration by the Executive:-

(1) The Committee looks forward to a further report back to this Committee at the next stage when there could be detailed scrutiny to develop the options.

(2) That the Committee would like to see a full explanation of the Guild Hall and Archaeological aspects which are of importance to the City.

(3) The Committee is concerned that putting Tullie House at arms length in whatever way could reduce the core of the authority and impose overheads on a smaller residual authority and exert future budget pressures which if allowed to continue would risk setting off a downward spiral.

(4) The Committee suggests there should be greater clarity in usage figures of the split between Museum customers who pay to enter Tullie House Museum and customers of the Restaurant who may enter through the Museum doors but are not paying an entrance fee.

(5) That in parallel to the present options, the Executive should be asked to consider the possibility of investigating an option of a five year development plan.

(6) That the Head of Culture Leisure and Sport inform all the relevant staff of the congratulations of the Committee on the achievement of a Centre of Excellence Award.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive over the above comments and recommendations of the Committee.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the comments and recommendations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be taken into account when further consideration is given to the options for the future delivery of the Museum and Art Service.

Reasons for Decision

The views of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be taken into account when further consideration is given to the options for the future delivery of Museum and Art Services.

EX.187/03
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW - REVISED IMPROVEMENT PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport
Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 17 July 2003 (Minute COS.69/03 refers) - 

"That the Executive be made aware of the Committee's concerns regarding the financial implication arising from the need to replace Cremators.  It was suggested that if Business Units were allowed to keep a proportion of any additional income they generated in order to invest in services then any additional income arising from Bereavement Services could be added to the Capital Fund which was being established for the replacement of Cremators."

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive on the Committee's concerns.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that this Business Unit had been allowed to keep excess income for some time.  There was no immediate need to replace the cremators but capital expenditure would be required at some stage in the future.  The position would be kept under review.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted and the position regarding funding for a replacement cremator be kept under review.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

EX.188/03
VIADUCT ESTATE DEVELOPMENT (Key Decision)


(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraphs 7 and 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.6/03) providing Members with details of the negotiations and consultation undertaken over the potential freehold sale of land at the Lower Viaduct Car Park to Tesco.

If the land was sold it was likely to result in Tesco submitting a planning application to the City Council for a 69,000 sq ft superstore on the Viaduct Estate.

Should the Executive not agree to the sale of the land, then Tesco already had planning permission for a 40,000 sq ft superstore at the Viaduct Estate.  To facilitate this development, the City Council would need to sell Tesco land at the Upper Viaduct.

The report considered the implications for the City Council if the Lower Viaduct Car Park were to be sold.  Whilst there would be a major capital receipt, there would be loss of income from the car park and the need to provide further long stay car parking in the City Centre area.

A Minute Reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 31 July 2003 was submitted.  That Committee was requesting the Executive to take account of the cumulative effect of retail development authorised to date and the traffic impact associated therewith for the City Centre area when considering the issue of Strategic Development Agreements - Lower Viaduct.

The Executive's instructions were requested.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That in view of the strategic implications of the proposed scheme, the proposed sale of land at the Lower Viaduct be referred to a full meeting of the City Council for discussion and subsequent decision.

2.  That the Head of Property Services be requested to submit a summary report with appropriate information for discussion at the City Council meeting, taking into account commercial confidentiality, and the Minute Reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be also referred to the City Council.

Reasons for Decision

Given the strategic nature of the proposal, the Executive decided to refer the matter to the full City Council for decision.

EX.189/03

ANNUAL INDEPENDENT INSPECTION OF CITY COUNCIL PLAY AREAS (Non-Key Decision)


(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (CLS.51/03) concerning arrangements to be made for the annual inspection of the City Council's play areas.

For the last five years this work had been undertaken by ROSPA and had to be carried out to European Standards.  Different inspectors and companies may interpret standards differently which could lead to a lack of consistency and continuity.  This was not satisfactory when Health and Safety and Risk Assessment are prime considerations.

ROSPA's tender for the work for the next five year period had risen in line with inflation.

He sought authority, in accordance with Contract Procedure Rule 4(2)(b), to accept the tender from ROSPA.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That, having regard to the specialist nature of this work and the need to achieve consistency and continuity in the inspection of play areas, the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be authorised, in accordance with Contract Procedure Rule 4(2)(b), to award the contract for the next five years to ROSPA, subject to annual rate of inflation increases only.

Reasons for Decision

In order to achieve consistency and continuity in the inspection of play areas, the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport was authorised, in accordance with Contract Procedure Rule 4(2)(b), to award the contract for the next five years to ROSPA, subject to annual rate of inflation increases only.

EX.190/03

BAD DEBT WRITE OFFS FOR COUNCIL TAX, NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATES AND DEBTORS (Non-Key Decision)


(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To receive details from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.13/03) of individual bad debt cases which had been agreed should be written off in Minute EX.183/03 preceding.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the information contained in Report RB.13/03 be approved.

Reasons for Decision

To note the individual details of bad debt cases.

(The meeting ended at 2.25pm)
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